State Advisory Council on Hereditary and Congenital Disorders
Minutes December 6, 2016
Members Present




Staff
Dr. Hilary Vernon, Chair




Linda Lammeree, RN, (Scribe)
John McGing, Vice Chair
Rebecca Furman (phone)



Guests





Michelle Smith 





Sarah Viall, CNMC Genetics (phone)
Anne Eder
Christy Keppel, March of Dimes
Erin Strovel, PhD




Dr. Carol Greene, UMMS Genetics




 
Members Absent




Ex-Officio Present



Monumental City--vacant 



Robert Myers, PhD (phone)

Ben Smith





Dr. Fizza Gulamali Majid (phone)

Dr. Richard Bruno




Johnna Watson, RN
Sen. Ronald Young 
Del Karen Lewis Young         
Called to Order – 5:10 pm

I. Minutes of Meeting October 20, 2016

 Minutes were reviewed and approved. 
II. Old Business
A. Membership Update
1. Hilary Vernon welcomed new member Michelle Smith, filling Health un-related vacancy.  
2. Hilary Vernon also reported that John McGing and Ben Smith were each re-approved for a second term.
3. In an effort to recruit a member from Monumental City Medical group, letters were sent to several pediatricians identified on a membership list from Monumental City Medical Group’s website. To date, there have not been any replies. After discussion, it was suggested that a more personal approach might be helpful. Johnna Watson agreed to contact some of the pediatricians via phone to see if there is anyone interested in filling the vacancy on the Advisory Council.
4. In the event that no one from Monumental City Medical Group is interested in serving on the Advisory Council, it may be necessary to change the Advisory Council charter which would involve a legislative process.

5. Johnna Watson mentioned that CNMC sees many infants residing in Maryland and they have expressed interest in being on the Council if there is a health related vacancy, which would be created if Monumental City Medical Group does not have an interest. CNMC serves a population apart from the Baltimore area and so would add geographic diversity to the Council.
.
B  Medical Foods letter
1. Dr. Bruno and Ben Smith drafted a letter urging support for medically necessary foods and formulas to be covered by insurances as an essential health benefit. Letter was submitted to Council members for review. Hilary urged edits be sent to her and she will make changes for the council to review at next meeting. Letter will be forwarded to Health Secretary with cover letter once completed. It was suggested that language in the letter be kept easy to understand since the target audience is not medically savvy. 

2. Christy Kepler provided Council with update that Tricare, insurance for federal government/military, is now covering medical foods. She stated the language is broad and she will forward a copy just approved by Senate committee in case it is helpful with the medical foods letter currently under review by Council members. 
3. It was suggested that the Maryland insurance commission may have a role to play in this issue. May need to be cautious about citing ACA because it may be repealed by new presidential administration.

4. Dr. Greene offered to provide additional clarification re: medical foods letter comments she submitted. She urged caution in use of certain language to avoid any suggestion that could be construed as requesting re-classification of medical foods. Reclassification of medical foods may result in removal of already limited products during what would likely be a lengthy review process. 
III. New Business
A. Review of Lysosomal Storage Disorders

1. Dr. Hilary Vernon, JHH, presented an updated review of Niemann Pick Disease types A/B, including recent research studies/clinical trials, newborn screening methods, and other states history with screening for this disease.
2. Discussion centered around the fact that currently there is not an available treatment although there is a promising therapy on the horizon. Question to be considered is impact of identifying a disease for which there is no treatment. It could be argued that providing patients and families with a shorter diagnostic odyssey is benefit enough for some but not all. Perhaps inclusion on the NBS panel insures continued research, leading to quicker development of a treatment. 

3. Dr. Vernon suggested that council members review presentation using the council developed scoring tool and asked that they be forwarded to her. The use of the scoring tool is helpful to determine if there is consistency among members regarding the points to be considered prior to voting on inclusion in the nbs panel. 

4. Dr. Majid and Dr. Myers provided general outline of factors to be considered by lab including need to select technology for testing, determine/obtain necessary equipment, obtain personnel, training. It will be necessary to determine if fee increase is needed and start that legislative process if necessary. It is likely time to testing is still years away.
5. Plan is to provide opportunity to discuss condition again at next meeting and then vote on whether to recommend inclusion in the Maryland nbs panel. 
B.  Review of NBS Brochure
1. Johnna Watson, chief of NBS Follow Up Unit, provided a copy of the 
NBS brochure to council members for their review. Please send recommendations for edits to her.
2. This brochure is intended to be presented to parents and could be disseminated by the hospital staff, OB offices, Childbirth classes, etc.

3. Suggestions generated by Council members included the need to include reference to federal resurces such as Baby’s First Test. The Council questioned if there is a plan to include a QR scan code that parents could scan from phones, providing families with links to additional resources.
C.   Microcephaly Fact Sheet

Dr. Greene brought to the Council’s attention that there are different definitions  

 in use for microcephaly by hospital nursery staff and provider office staff. The hospitals use head circumference below 10th percentile while post discharge providers use 5th percentile as cut off for determining microcephaly. Therefore some families receive the microcephaly fact sheet who should not be receiving the fact sheet because the fact sheets are mailed out using hospital nursery information. 

IV. Member Updates
      A. Laboratory Administration 
Dr. Myers stated that the lab has been engaged in comparison of existing  technologies testing as part of determining cost estimates for adding screening for Pompe, Fabry and X-ALD to the panel. Now that the conditions have been approved for addition, the focus will be to refine costs by reviewing technical needs, instrumentation, staff, and supplies. The cost per test needs to be estimated and if an increase is needed, Dr. Myers will request approval. Dr. Myers does not have a time frame at this time but warned the Council that the current procurement process is protracted. 
       B. Maternal Child Health Bureau 
Johnna Watson provided an update on the Zika grant and stated that the registry nurse and nurse coordinator positions have not yet been posted.

Michele Spencer has resigned as Director PHPA. Donna Gugel is the acting director PHPA and Dr. Moy (former director of Family Health Administration) was appointed acting deputy director PHPA.
V. Next Meeting 
Dr. Vernon suggested meeting once a month in January, February and March, 2017 to complete the presentations of the conditions under review for inclusion to the newborn screening panel. 

Council Meetings dates are as follows:



 January 10, 2017,


 February 7, 2017, 


 March 7, 2017 and 


 May 23,2017.

Since speakers for the remaining disorders of Krabbe, and Hurler’s (MPS 1) have not yet been approached, some flexibility may be needed but all efforts will be made to accommodate these dates.

Dr. Greene mentioned she is aware of newly released data from New York’s experience with Krabbe re: outcome. She will send the information to Dr. Vernon for dissemination to Council members. 

VI. Adjournment

Meeting was adjourned at 6:51 PM.

